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Matthew 8 The leper cleansed 
Let me bring you back to the focus of this book, for a moment. The focus is to 
proclaim Jesus as King and Messiah. The message is for the Jews. Jesus just 
completed giving the sermon on the mountain and has now entered a nearby city.  

1 When he was come down from the mountain, great multitudes followed him. 

The multitudes followed him now, for the same reason they followed him to the 
mountain, because they wanted physical healing. They recognized Jesus was sent 
by God. They didn’t recognize him as God, but knew he was sent by God, just as 
John the Baptist was sent by God. John preached a new message, he preached the 
kingdom of heaven was coming; he preached the Jewish people needed to repent, 
to prepare for the kingdom of heaven. He preached the coming of the Messiah 
King, the kingdom of heaven and the Lamb of God that takes away the sins of the 
world. If you believed John’s message you were publicly baptized in the river 
Jordan. You had to make a public confession, before the people, which was an act 
of faith. You not only had to repent of your sins, but you had to confess your sins 
before John would baptize you. When you were baptized it was a picture of you 
dying to sin and becoming a new creation by faith. 

2 And, behold, there came a leper and worshipped him, saying, Lord, if thou 
wilt, thou canst make me clean. 3 And Jesus put forth his hand, and touched 
him, saying, I will; be thou clean. And immediately his leprosy was cleansed.  

The first thing I notice is a leper came and WORSHIPPED HIM. He did not just walk 
up and greet Jesus, he recognized Jesus as being sent by God. He had probably 
seen John baptizing Jews, in the Jordan, but he couldn’t be baptized by John. He 
couldn’t even approach John, because he was unclean, he was a leper. Jesus has 
healed many people of disease like no other had done since the days of Elisha, 
centuries before.  

The man who was a leper, should not have been able to approach Jesus, who was 
surrounded by a multitude of people. If the leper were keeping the Mosaic law. He 
was required by the law to live completely separate from others, because his 
disease was contagious. When he approached uncontaminated people, he was 
required to cover his mouth and shout UNCLEAN, UNCLEAN. This way the people 
would not encounter him.  
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Leviticus 13:45-46 King James Version (KJV) 

45 And the leper in whom the plague [is], his clothes shall be rent, and his head 
bare, and he shall put a covering upon his upper lip, and shall cry, Unclean, 
unclean. 46 All the days wherein the plague [shall be] in him he shall be defiled; he 
[is] unclean: he shall dwell alone; without the camp [shall] his habitation [be]. 

 

Mark 1:40-44 King James Version (KJV) 

40 And there came a leper to him, beseeching him, and kneeling down to him, and 
saying unto him, If thou wilt, thou canst make me clean. 41 And Jesus, moved with 
compassion, put forth [his] hand, and touched him, and saith unto him, I will; be 
thou clean. 42 And as soon as he had spoken, immediately the leprosy departed 
from him, and he was cleansed. 43 And he straitly charged him, and forthwith sent 
him away; 44 And saith unto him, See thou say nothing to any man: but go thy 
way, shew thyself to the priest, and offer for thy cleansing those things which 
Moses commanded, for a testimony unto them. 45 But he went out, and began to 
publish [it] much, and to blaze abroad the matter, insomuch that Jesus could no 
more openly enter into the city, but was without in desert places: and they came 
to him from every quarter. 

 

4 And Jesus saith unto him, See thou tell no man; but go thy way, shew thyself 
to the priest, and offer the gift that Moses commanded, for a testimony unto 
them. 

Why did Jesus want the leaper to not tell anyone that Jesus healed him? At the 
time, Jesus is ministering to Jews under the law. He is preaching the kingdom of 
heaven is at hand. The man was known by many people, as a leaper. There was a 
specific method under the law, to verify a person was a leaper and a specific order 
of events to verify the person was no longer a leaper. The method was 
administered by a Jewish priest of the tribe of Levi.  

Jesus wanted the miracle of healing to be received by the unbelieving priest, as a 
testimony.  
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Let me give an example. A man goes to his doctor because he is having pain. The 
doctor runs several tests. The tests indicate the man has a very aggressive cancer.  
The doctor tells the man, if he had only come to him sooner, he might have been 
able to save the man’s life. The man asks the doctor to run the tests again. The 
tests are run again and give the same results. The doctor has the tests results 
verified by other doctors. The other doctors agree with the first doctor, nothing 
can be done for the man, except medication to ease the pain as the cancer 
progresses.  

The doctor tells the man he’s sorry, but there is nothing he can do, and the man 
only has weeks to live. The man goes home and prays to God for healing. The man 
feels much better and goes to the doctor again and informs the doctor, he prayed 
to God, in the name of Jesus and believes God has healed him. The doctor is 
skeptical, because the cancer was so bad no one could treat it. At the man’s 
insistence, the doctor runs the tests again and can find no sign of the cancer, the 
man has been healed. The doctor runs the tests again and there is no sign of 
cancer. He gives the tests result to the other doctors. The other doctors are 
skeptical and don’t see how the new tests could be on the same man whom they 
verified had an uncurable cancer on previous tests.  

This man’s severe illness was used as a testimony to the doctors and nurses who 
were familiar with the cancer patient’s case and tests results. Just as we saw in 
verse 4 And Jesus saith unto him, See thou tell no man; but go thy way, shew 
thyself to the priest, and offer the gift that Moses commanded, for a testimony 
unto them. 

Jesus told the man, not to tell anyone about his healing, but to follow the law of a 
healed leaper and go to the priest. The priest was familiar with this man and his 
condition. When he first had a sign of a sore, he had gone to the priest, who 
examined the sore and put him in isolation for seven days. At the end of the seven 
days, the priest examined him again. The sores had spread. He was again placed 
in isolation for another seven days, then examined again. The priest had verified 
the man was a leper. He could no longer go home; he couldn’t even say goodbye 
to his family. He was sent out of the camp, to the place of the lepers, it was a 
death sentence. Jesus told the man don’t say anything to anyone but go back to 
that priest. The priest would recognize the miraculous healing. This would be a 
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testimony to them. When the priest would ask, how was this done, the man would 
say, Jesus touched him. 

There was no cure for a leper in the Mosaic law. Leprosy was a picture of sin. It 
was something a man or woman was contaminated with. If a person had leprosy, 
they were contagious, the leprosy could be passed to others. They were to be sent 
out of the camp away from all their brethren. If a person had leprosy and they 
were cured, then God did it. No one living at the time of Jesus had ever seen a 
leper cured. Prior to Jesus, God had not spoken, and no prophets had performed 
miracles for over four hundred years.  

The old and new testaments all point to Jesus. Let’s look at Leviticus chapter 14 
and see the message of the Lamb of God, in the law of Moses dealing with lepers.  

1 And the LORD spake unto Moses, saying, 2 This shall be the law of the leper in 
the day of his cleansing: He shall be brought unto the priest: 3 And the priest shall 
go forth out of the camp; and the priest shall look, and, behold, if the plague of 
leprosy be healed in the leper; 4 Then shall the priest command to take for him 
that is to be cleansed two birds alive and clean, and cedar wood, and scarlet, and 
hyssop: 5 And the priest shall command that one of the birds be killed in an 
earthen vessel over running water: 6 As for the living bird, he shall take it, and the 
cedar wood, and the scarlet, and the hyssop, and shall dip them and the living bird 
in the blood of the bird that was killed over the running water: 7 And he shall 
sprinkle upon him that is to be cleansed from the leprosy seven times, and shall 
pronounce him clean, and shall let the living bird loose into the open field. 8 And 
he that is to be cleansed shall wash his clothes, and shave off all his hair, and wash 
himself in water, that he may be clean: and after that he shall come into the 
camp, and shall tarry abroad out of his tent seven days. 9 But it shall be on the 
seventh day, that he shall shave all his hair off his head and his beard and his 
eyebrows, even all his hair he shall shave off: and he shall wash his clothes, also he 
shall wash his flesh in water, and he shall be clean. 

This ceremony of cleansing did not cure the leper, it was a ceremony to verify the 
leper was clean. The leper became clean, because God healed him. 

LEV 14:2 This shall be the law of the leper in the day of his cleansing: He shall be 
brought unto the priest: 3 And the priest shall go forth out of the camp; and the 
priest shall look, and, behold, if the plague of leprosy be healed in the leper; 



5 
 

 The priest went out of the camp to the person believed to have been cleansed by 
the Lord. The priest couldn’t meet the leper in the camp and couldn’t go to the 
place the lepers lived, because the lepers were unclean.  

LEV 14: 4 Then shall the priest command to take for him that is to be cleansed two 
birds alive and clean, and cedar wood, and scarlet, and hyssop: 

Remember the old testament points to the Messiah, the Lamb of God that takes 
away the sin of the world. All sacrifices pointed to Jesus shed blood on the cross of 
Calvary. The priest shall bring two birds, which will be a picture of death and 
resurrection. The birds must be clean, (doves, no crows or unclean birds, no sores, 
healthy, no parasites). The cedar wood is something from earth, an earthen vessel. 
Even Adam was made from the dust of the earth. The scarlet is a red wool thread, 
this is a picture of the scarlet thread the shed blood that can be seen throughout 
scripture. The hyssop is a local plant that has a full head. It was used as a brush, 
during the night of the original Passover to put the lamb’s blood around the 
doorpost of the Jewish homes in Egypt. This was so the death angel would see the 
blood and pass by the door which showed the blood. Everything is a picture of 
redemption.  

LEV 14:5 And the priest shall command that one of the birds be killed in an 
earthen vessel over running water: 6 As for the living bird, he shall take it, and the 
cedar wood, and the scarlet, and the hyssop, and shall dip them and the living 
bird in the blood of the bird that was killed over the running water:  

The priest shall command one of the birds be killed, in an earthen vessel. This is a 
picture of the Lord Jesus the Christ being killed in His earthen vessel. He lived on 
this earth, in an earthen body. He was made as a man so He could be tempted as 
we are tempted. As a man he knew what it was like to be hot or cold, to be weak 
and tired, to be hungry and to feel pain. The first bird is place in an earthen vessel, 
the piece of cedar and then sacrificed. Without the shedding of blood, there is no 
remission of sin. The bleeding bird’s shed blood is placed over running water. The 
moving water is a picture of living water, which is the word of God. The hyssop, 
tied together with the scarlet cord, cedar and the living bird were placed under the 
running water, which contains the sacrificial blood. 
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LEV 14:7 And he shall sprinkle upon him that is to be cleansed from the leprosy 
seven times, and shall pronounce him clean, and shall let the living bird loose into 
the open field.  

The hyssop is used to sprinkle the blood and water on the man healed of leprosy, 
seven times. The number seven means completeness. Six days God created the 
heaven and the earth, on the seventh day God rest, because there was not 
anything to do with creation, it was complete. Then the live bird was let loose, in 
an open field. This was a picture of resurrection from death to life. In this small 
ceremony we have a picture of the Lamb of God who will come and die for the sins 
of the world. At the time of Leviticus, they were looking forward to the cross. We 
today look back in history to the cross of Calvary. This is the message of the death, 
burial and resurrection of Jesus, in the old testament.  

So how could this cleanse a man? It didn’t make any sense to the natural man but 
was done because God said to do it. When the priest and the cleansed leper 
completed each and every step of the ceremony, they did it by faith, believing God 
would make the man clean.  

At the time Jesus healed the leper, in the story, Jesus had not gone to the cross of 
Calvary yet. The law was still in effect. The bible says, Hebrews 9: 15 And for this 
cause he is the mediator of the new testament, that by means of death, for the 
redemption of the transgressions that were under the first testament, they which 
are called might receive the promise of eternal inheritance. 

16 For where a testament is, there must also of necessity be the death of the 
testator. 17 For a testament is of force after men are dead: otherwise it is of no 
strength at all while the testator liveth.  

The new testament, the time of Grace did not come to man until after Jesus death. 
During the time Jesus lived and walked among men, the Mosaic Law was in full 
force. The leper had to keep the law. 

LEV 14:8 And he that is to be cleansed shall wash his clothes, and shave off all his 
hair, and wash himself in water, that he may be clean: and after that he shall 
come into the camp, and shall tarry abroad out of his tent seven days. 9 But it 
shall be on the seventh day, that he shall shave all his hair off his head and his 
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beard and his eyebrows, even all his hair he shall shave off: and he shall wash his 
clothes, also he shall wash his flesh in water, and he shall be clean. 

The man shall be washed and shaved and even his clothes would be cleaned. The 
clothes were probably new, the old clothing was burned. The man shall enter the 
camp, but not his house. He will sit outside for seven days. This is so the 
community can see he is clean, and he can be accepted back into the community. 
At the end of the last seven days, he is shaved and washed again and now he is 
considered clean. He is accepted by the community and he can enter his home and 
be with his family. Isn’t this a wonderful picture of the gospel?  

He still isn’t finished. Now he must go to the tabernacle and offer a lamb as a 
blood sacrifice, to the priest. Prior to being cleansed by faith in the sacrifice of the 
two birds, he would not be allowed to bring a sacrifice to the tabernacle. At the 
time of Jesus, it wasn’t a tabernacle it was a temple. We’ll cover the lamb sacrifice 
when we do a study of the book of Leviticus.  

There is a problem with our story in Matthew. The man who was healed of leprosy 
did not obey Jesus. He would go around and maybe go home to show his family he 
was healed, but he did not follow up with faith. He was still wearing that filthy 
contaminated clothing. He was still in his filthy contaminated hair and skin. He 
had not been washed in the blood of the sacrifice. If his family touched him, they 
would be considered unclean and would be quarantined for seven days, until 
examined by the priest. The community and his friends would not accept him, 
because they knew he was a leper and he had not followed God’s law of cleansing.  

 

How many times does a man hear the gospel and accepts the word that Jesus died 
on the cross of Calvary? He hears the gospel and the message of forgiveness, but 
he doesn’t repent. He has no problem hearing that Jesus died for his sin but wants 
to come to Jesus as he is and is not heartbroken by his own sin. He’s a man who 
accepts the gospel of Jesus as though it was fire insurance. It sounds like a good 
deal, but he hasn’t totally accepted Jesus shed blood, on the cross of Calvary, as 
payment for his sin. If you believe in Jesus, you will follow Him. The man, who was 
a leper, believed Jesus could heal him, because he knew of others Jesus had 
healed. Just because Jesus heals your body, doesn’t mean you are saved. Many 
times, after Jesus healed a person, He told them to go out and sin no more. 
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John preached Repent for the kingdom of heaven is near. Jesus preached Repent 
for the kingdom of heaven is near. After Jesus crucifixion, which was the death of 
the testator, as read in Hebrews, the message changed to Repent and believe on 
Jesus death on the cross of Calvary and shed His blood for the sins of the world, 
His burial and bodily resurrection. The leper was bodily healed by Jesus but did not 
obey Jesus word.  

Where are you at today? Have you repented of your sins and accepted the gospel 
message of Jesus by faith? If so, now follow His word. You need to be part of a 
bible teaching and believing church and you need to be baptized, because that’s 
what the bible teaches. You don’t join a church and be baptized to be saved, you 
do it, because you are saved. Your baptized because Jesus was baptized. Jesus 
wasn’t baptized to be forgiven of sin, He never sinned. Jesus was baptized, 
because it was the will of his Father. Jesus wasn’t sprinkled, as a baby, He went to 
John as a man. He was baptized by choice, to fulfill all righteousness. You need to 
meet with others who are learning to walk by faith and grow with them. If your 
looking for the perfect church, you’ll never find it. Churches are made up of 
humans and none of them are perfect. This includes the pastor and elders. They 
are all sinners who have been forgiven by the shed blood of Jesus the Christ. Be 
sure you join a church that teaches the word of God, from the bible, then you can 
begin to grow in the word of God. Once you are mature in God’s word, you will be 
able to share it with others. Amen. 


